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CONVENTION
A SUCCESS

Tax Protest
In The Works

The Richmond War Tax Al¬
ternatives Group (WARTAG)
will be sponsoring a pro¬
test on April 15, 1985.
The protest, to be held

in Ricmond, will have two
phases. The first phase
will begin at noon at the
Capitol Station Post Office
(10th & East Main Streets).
Local war tax resisters
will distribute flyers and
show posters.

The second phase, still
tentative, will be a vigil
and leafleting at the Main
Post Office, 1801 Brook
Road, and will begin in the
late that Monday evening.

For more info, contact:
WARTAG, 231-2843, or Donna
Gorman at 266-7173.

Jacob Appears
In D.C.

A reception for draft re¬
gistration resister Paul
Jacob was held on March 6,
1985, in the Washington
home of Ford Motor Company
heir Stewart Mott.

Jacob, arrested by the
FBI recently and free on

bond, explained his situa¬
tion and raised money for
his legal defense fund.
While in Washington, Paul

appeared on local radio and
television talk shows, a-

mong them WTTG-TV’s "Pano¬
rama” at noon on March 5,
to discuss his activities
and his views on the draft.
Jacob, a past chairman of

the Arkansas Libertarian

Party, had been living at
his home for months before
the FBI caught up with him.

1985 National
Convention

Slated For Arizona

Arizona - The 1985 LP
Convention Committee has
aanounced preliminary de¬
tails surrounding the na¬
tional organisation's mass
meeting to be held on Au¬
gust 14 through 18, in
Phoenix, Arizona.

Committee spokesman Lou
Witzeman said confirmed
speakers include the ever-
popular Karl Hess, former
Goldwater speechwriter; Sam
Steiger, 1982 LP-Arizona
gubernatorial candidate;
and the elusive Gene Burns,
radio talk show host and

- -O

former contender for the
LP’s Presidential nomina¬
tion for 1984.

Highlights will include
those speakers and others,
a "roast" of 1984 Presiden¬
tial candidate Dave Berg-
land with running mate Jim
Lewis, a steak fry and hay
ride at "Rawhide", a West¬
ern theme town north of
Scottsdale; and the banquet
which culminates the con¬

vention .

The Full package - four
breakfasts, the banquet,
steak fry, Bergland-Lewis
roast, registration and ac¬
cess to all seminars, pan¬
els, and workshops - will
be $240 early registration
before July 3, 1985, and
$300 for late registration.

The Delegate package
includes everything but the
seminars, panels, and work¬
shops - costs $190 early
and $220 late.

The Economy package - in¬
cludes the banquet and re¬
gistration - costs $80 ear¬

ly and $95 late.
For registration only,

attendees may pre-register
for $25 or pay $30 after
July 4th.

Charlottesville - A produc¬
tive weekend it was at STA-
C0N-85, the Libertarian
Party of Virginia’s state
convention for 1985. Held
at the posh Boar’s Head
Inn, winner of Mobil Travel
Guide’s four-star award,
the festivities and camera-

derie continued almost non¬

stop from Friday night
through Sunday evening.

On Saturday, attendees
discussed how they became
libertarians and what the

philosophy meant to them,
heard Jim Lewis, the 1984
Vice Presidential candidate
for the Libertarian Party,
give his thoughts on local
organising and on the 84
election, laughed with John
Harllee, and began a gener¬
al membership meeting that
ultimately had to be con¬
tinued the next day. Din¬
ner was at the historic Ivy

Inn Restaurant near the
Boar’s Head Inn, and a bit
of traditional libertine
libertarian partying went
on in Henry Thrasher’s room
that evening.

On Sunday, a varied pro¬
gram entertained the con¬
vention-goers. First on
the list, however, was the
selection of new officers
for the Virginia Party. An
unusual and frankly rather
hilarious turn to the pro¬
ceedings came when it was
time to select a Chairman.
However, out of the meeting
did come the decisions: Da¬
vid Saum, Chairman; Marc
Montoni, Vice Chairman;
Henry Thrasher, Treasurer;
and Jim Elwood, Secretary.
Congratulations to all the
new officers. Saum, upon
being questioned by his

Continued on page 6

Jim Lewis talks to interested conventiongoers.
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Tighten Those Belts!!TIDBITS??
It was reported that Ex¬

ecutive branch agencies of
the Federal government
spent $108 million on
nails, screws, bolts and
washers.

Various sources contend
that most of the total went

to screws.

To halp protect our boys
in the military against nu¬
clear war, the Department
of Defense bought 260,000
packages of Band-Aids (36.4
million of them) to the
tune of $500,000.

DoD also bought 947,000
bottles of plain aspirin
for $830,000.
5,087,709 people are em¬

ployed by the Federal gov¬
ernment, compared to
4,982,393 employees four
years ago.

32 percent of the land
mass of the United States
is owned by Uncle Sam.
Total government spending

for 1984 came to $858 bil¬
lion, with a deficit of
$170.3 billion.

One in six Americans re¬

ceives benefits from the
Federal government through
Social Security and Medi¬
care; twenty million people
receive Food Stamps; 6.2
million households receive

housing aid.
There. Now you can tell

all your friends about
where your money goes.

Agencies Overstep
by $50 Million

Washington - Even though
the federal government has
17,000 lawyers on its pay¬
roll, agencies have been
hiring outside lawyers and
paying them handsomely, ac¬
cording to a report in the
National Law Journal. The

Reagan administration is
backing a measure that
would limit awards of legal
fees to $75 per hour, mean¬
while private lawyers are
being paid up to $285 per
hour.
The IRS was one of the a-

gencies that did not hire
any private lawyers.
[That’s because they own-
their-own tax court judges.

Ed.]
[Source: Times-Dispatch]

CCRTL Fights
To Repeal 55

Hoover B. Lide, Virginia
Coordinator for the Citi¬
zen’s Coalition for Ration¬
al Traffic Laws, reported
that CCRTL’s leader and

lobbyist Jim Baxter presen¬
ted oral testimony at a
Congressional hearing by
the Subcommittee on Trans¬

portation, Aviation, and
Materials, on February 22.

The subject of the hear¬
ing was a study by the Na¬
tional Research Council
that, after extensive anal¬
ysis of the pros and cons
of the national speed li¬
mit, could not show any
clear benefits of the law.

CCRTL presented informa¬
tion on why the national
limit should be abolished.
The group says that the
states are better equipped
to post speed limits inde¬
pendently, because of wide¬
ly varying road conditions.

CCRTL is a nationwide or¬

ganisation devoted to
strong ’’keep right” laws
and the abolition of the
national limit.

For more information on

the effects of the 55 mph
speed limit and other fac¬
tors on highway fatalities,
write; CCRTL, 11433 Surry
Rd., Chester, Va. 23831.

Call a Spade a Spade
CENSORSHIP

Norfolk - Cox Cable Tide¬

water, Inc. decided to
cease carrying the Playboy
Channel on March 1st due to

litigation costs the compa¬
ny faced if it chose to
continue offering the ser¬
vice.
Cox, serving 55,000 cus¬

tomers in Norfolk, Virginia
Beach, and Portsmouth, of¬
fered the channel at no ex¬

tra charge to 6000 subscri¬
bers who requested it.
The managers of the com¬

pany decided that fighting
city laws that allowed lo¬
cal prudes to file obsceni¬
ty charges would force
rates up and would distract
management’s attention from
more important service and
programming needs of custo¬
mers.

It was not reported whe¬
ther any of the complain¬
ants were subscribers to
the channel.

Richmond - Virginia’s
legislators recently re¬
jected, narrowly, a law
that would have forced you
and I to wear seat belts
while on public roads.

Unless two-thirds of the
states pass some kind of
seat belt law by 1989,
Transportation Secretary
Elizabeth Dole will force
automakers to equip all new
cars with more expensive
air bags.

We needn’t worry about
Virginia trampling the in¬
dividual's right to choose
to protect himself or not
as he sees fit, at least
not until the next legisla¬
tive session.

In the meantime, let’s
see if we can help elimin¬
ate the Federal edict that
has inspired these attacks
on automotive freedom;
Dole’s edict.
In the interests of what

she insists is the public
interest, Dole’s law will
increase the number of pe¬
ople who will have to put
off further into the future
the purchase of a new car;
it is estimated that $500
to $1000 more will be added
to the price of new cars if
airbags are made mandatory.

”So they have to buy a
used car! Tough,” the
safetynicks would say.
Sorry Nader, but combined
with the increaing numbers

of other regulations being
strapped on automakers, it
just means that used car

prices will go up. That
means more old heaps that
would be scrapped other¬
wise would be the only cars
left that poor people can
afford. Which means that
we will be condemning even
more poor people to either
deathtrap cars or hoofing
it. Of course, Naderites
would solve that one foy
tightening inspection re¬
quirements, and that will
finish, for the poor, what
the airbags started. It
will be a gradual process,
to be sure, but will happen
nonetheless.
Something else that man¬

datory seat belt and air
bag proponents overlook is
the fact that seat belts
have occasionally caused
deaths by trapping people
in burning cars or in cars
that have been driven into

high water. In those situ¬
ations, which are relative¬
ly common, the safetynicks
will essentially be signing
the victim’s death warrant.
In such emergencies, hasty
and easy exit is essential,
and fatal seconds can be
wasted if you or your res¬
cuer has to fumble with a

belt while one or both of
you are descending into
shock.
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Commonwealth Violates Code by Tom Carwile

For eleven years, the
Commonwealth has violated
19.2-74 of the Code of

Virginia frequently. It
became law in the spring of
1974. It states that when
a Class I through IV misde¬
meanor is committed in a

police officer’s presence
that "the arresting officer
shall take the name and ad¬
dress of such person and
issue a summons." When the

person gives "written pro¬
mise to appear... the offi¬
cer shall forthwith release
him from custody... if any
person is believed by the
arresting officer to be
likely to disregard a sum¬
mons" or "reasonably" be¬
lieved "to be likely to
cause harm to himself or to

any other person" or "refu¬
ses to stop the unlawful
act" the officer "may" take
him to a magistrate. This
law applies to all misde¬
meanors except drunken
driving and public drunken¬
ness .

A few months ago, over
200 people were arrested in
downtown Lynchburg in one

night — mostly for being
in illegal "speakeasies".
There was only one felony
charge; many were not
drunk. Charges included
marijuana possession, con¬
cealed weapons, etc.

When a good law is ig¬
nored by police and higher
authorities sworn to uphold
it, then to that extent,
Virginia is a police state.
Sincp many misdemeanors are
victimless crimes, liberta¬
rians should be especially
concerned. Laws for which
legislators didn’t set spe¬
cific penalties for viola¬
tions are called adminis¬
trative laws. The penalty
for violating an adminis¬
trative law is one year in
jail and/or a fine.

Many Virginians are com¬
placent about the Common¬
wealth, largely because it
stays within budget. How¬
ever, its record is poor,
and libertarian candidates
are sorely needed. In re¬
cent years, it has made
ballot access laws twice as

hard, lied about stopping
state-financed electric

shocks, failed to enforce
child-abuse laws, violated
a wide range of administra¬
tive laws governing the
treatment of mental pa¬
tients without charges be¬
ing filed, etc. (Even af¬
ter release from retarded

hospitals, ex-patients must
obtain state permission to
marry! When Marshall Cole¬
man’s running mate appar¬
ently violated the law,
what happened?
These are the actions of

an arrogant and dangerous
government.

Cohabitation
Legalized

IJ.S. District Judge Rob¬
ert Merhige, Jr., in a Feb-,
ruary 17th ruling, said
that Virginia laws prohibi¬
ting sexual intercourse be¬
tween unmarried adults and

prohibiting unmarried pe¬
ople from living together
are unconstitutional.

CLASSIFIEDS

FOR SALE

VIRGINIA Libertarian back
issues: 1984 set(6 issues)
$6 and large SASE. Postage
pd. 7333 Hermitage Rd.,
Richmond, VA 23228-4308

65 Ambassador Convertible,
small V-8, needs a lot of
work, new parts included
but not installed. Marc
Montoni, as above.

LIBERTARIAN Literature
Mixed Bag: Pamphlets, news¬
letters, etc. $3. Liber¬
tarian Library, Box 24269-
X, Denver, CO 80224.

LIBERTARIAN POSTCARDS, 8
different $1. Harlee, Rt.
10 Box 52 A, Florence, SC
29501.

Two Richmond residents i-
nitiated a challenge to the
law in November of 1984.
The law, however, has gen¬
erally gone unenforced, say
police officials. Obvious¬
ly.

the

1985 Rational Convention
of the Libertarian Partv

W

Hyatt Regency Hotel • Phoenix, Az*August 14 thru 18
The 1985 Libertarian Party National Convention is to be held in the spirit of rebirth — the rebirth of freedom's

ideals and the rebirth of the freedom movement; a second chance to restructure the concensus for liberty and
another chance to inspire the activism required to promote it. Please join us in:
Speakers, panels and workshops on topics as far ranging as the environment and internal party education, a

brochure and video production workshop and a great debate between major party leaders on defense and a
philosophical debate of the existence — or non-existence — of natural moral rights.
Four breakfasts, Thursday, through Sunday morning, will feature Karl Hess, Gene Burns, Sam Steiger and

Dick Boddie; a hayride/steakfry at the western theme park Rawhide Thursday evening will rekindle the free
spirit of the Old West; a planned roast of the 1984 Presidential and Vice Presidential candidates David Bergland
and Jim Lewis will provide the requisite ounce of laughter on Friday evening; and, the Saturday evening Ban¬
quet extravaganza will set your hearts aflame with a renewed vision of what a world with liberty might be!
Full details of this adventure will be mailed to you in early April, but why wait when "Freedom Reborn"

awaits you?

EARLY EARLY EARLY EARLY EARLY EARLY EARLY REGISTRATION EARLY EARLY EARLY EARLY EARLY EARLY EARLY

FULL PACKAGE: 4 breakfasts, Rawhide steakfry/hayride,
Bergland Lewis roast, all workshops, panels &
seminars, the Saturday night banquet, the
defense debate and registration.

$240 thru July 4; $300 after July 4
DE LEGATE PAC KAG E : 4 breakfasts, Rawhide steakfry/hayride,

Bergland-Lewis roast, the defense debate, the
Saturday night banquet and registration.

$210 thru July 4; $230 after July 4

ECONOMY PACKAGE: Saturday night banquet and registration
$80 thru July 4; $95 after July 4

REGISTRATION ONLY:
$25 thru July 4; $30 after July 4

Registration permits you access to the convention floor debate. Individual
events available only after July 4: Breakfasts, $20 each; Banquet, $65;
Rawhide, $35; Roast, $20; Defense Debate, $10; Seminar package, $100 (in¬
dividual seminar/speaker/workshop prices not yet set).

Name

Address

City State Zip.

Description Price Quantity Total

FULL PACKAGE $240

DELEGATE PACKAGE $210

ECONOMY PACKAGE $80

REGISTRATION ONLY $25

TOTAL AMOUNT ENCLOSED

Make checks or money orders payable to: Arizona LP, Freedom Reborn,
P.O. Box 501, Phoenix, Arizona 85001.
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LIBERTARIAN
INTERNATIONAL
Building A Free World j

Who was the Patrick Henry of Japan? Which South African [
homeland is adopting a libertarian constitution? Find the an¬
swers to these questions and many more in the FREE WORLD
CHRONICLE, the newsletter/magazine of Libertarian In¬
ternational. It's loaded with articles, essays, news, and ^
bulletins, plus a little humor here and a quotable quote there.
Libertarian International has members in 34 countries, i

working in various ways toward our common goal of Freedom i
In Our Time. LI operates as a communications network for ac- «
tivists around the world— spreading, translating and i
publishing libertarian ideas and sponsoring international con- i
ferences. t

Statement of Principles i
LIBERTARIAN INTERNATIONAL is an association of individuals and I
organizations dedicated to building a free and peaceful world, respect for ^
individual rights and liberties, and an open and competitive economic
system based on voluntary exchange and free trade.
Members and affiliated organizations pursue this goal through in- <

dependent action, using their freely chosen strategies. The association <
exists to promote the exchange of information and ideas, to study diverse
strategies and to foster fellowship.

\̂
— I

□ Yes. Please send me more information about Libertarian International. <

□ I would like to join now. I enclose $20 for a regular membership (which
includes a subscription to the Free World Chronicle).

Name ^

Street ^

City State Zip <

Send to: Libertarian International, 9 S. Belmont Ave., Richmond, VA 23221

LPVA HEADQUARTERS: 824 West Broad St., Richmond, VA 23220
PH: 804-788-7044

CHAIRMAN, NATCOM REP: David Saum 703-820-7696
VICE CHAIRMAN and EDITOR: Marc Montoni 804-266-0809
SECRETARY: Jim Elwood 804-740-6932
TREASURER: Henry T. Thrasher 804-440-9294

NORTHERN VIRGINIA
ARLINGTON: Marjie Rothenhoefer 703-931-3777
EIGHTH DISTRICT: Richard Gardiner 703-569-6782
TENTH DISTRICT: Dan Rothenhoefer 703-931-3777

-- TIDEWATER-NORFOLK-VIRGINIA BEACH
NWPT NEWS: Mark Leigh, 323-A Center Av, Nwpt News, Va

23601.
TIDEWATER, SECOND DISTRICT: A1 Anders 804-625-5068
FOURTH DISTRICT: ( vacant)

News Briefs & Com¬
ments

Some of the following are
excerpts from LP News and
Southern Libertarian Mes¬
senger.

As an interested observer
in LP election results, I
would like to point out
that, while LP candidates
get only 2-5% of the vote
on the average, they also
only spend 2-5% on their
campaigns. This indicates
to me, at least, that LP
candidates can win, its
just that we don’t have the
necessary funding base yet.

Libertarian officeholder
Paul Dillon has been hospi¬
talized after a serious il¬
lness. Help with the me¬
dical bills can be sent to:
PAUL DILLON MEDICAL FUND,
c/o Carol Schultz, 3512 SE
Stark, Portland, OR 97214.

Richard Duprey is running
in a special election for
NJ legislature. Send your
campaign donations to: 21-
da Ln., Waldwick, NJ 07463
payable to Duprey for As¬
sembly Committee.

The Multnomah County
(Portland, Oregon) LP has
produced two airings of its
monthly TV series, "Liber¬
tarian Outlook", for Public
Access television. Sugges¬
tions, copies of tapes, etc
should be sent to: Clarke
Davis, 5624 SW Riverside,
Lane #1, Portland, Oregon
97201.

The Balanced Budget Amen¬
dment stands at 32 states
and counting; 34 would
force calling a Constitu¬
tional Convention, even 33
would probably induce Con¬
gress to adopt the Amend¬
ment to forestall a Conven¬
tion. For details, NTU,

325 Pennsylvania Ave., SE,
Wash., DC 20003.

North Carolina LP meets
April 19-21 in Chapel Hill,
NC.

South Carolina LP conven¬
tion: Saturday, June 22.

Illinois LP meets May 3-5
in Rockford.; details: Box
313, Chicago, IL 60690.

Canada’s PO sends out its
paychecks by Purolator Cou¬
rier so they'll arrive on
time.

Citizens for a Sound Eco¬
nomy, 122 C St., NW, #700,
Washington, DC 20001 seeks
members favoring free
trade, deregulation, etc.

1-800-USA-DEBT is Citi¬
zens Against Waste, led by
J. Peter Grace and Jack
Anderson.

Circle A will hold
anarchist conference in
Atlanta April 12-14. LPVA
HQ for info.

Newsletters:

THE MATCH! P0 Box 3488,
Tucson, AZ 85722
Factsheet Five, c/o Mike

Gunderloy, 41 Lawrence St.,
Medfoed, MA 02155. A jour¬
nal of the underground
press - sample $1 or a copy
of your own publication.

N0M0S, 9857 S. Damen Ave,
Chicago, IL 60643. Chock
full of excellent essays on
libertarian solutions to

todays problems. This mag¬
azine gets an A1 rating
from the editor of Virginia
Liberty.

Libertarian Lawyers
newsletter - c/o Shelly
Waxman, 30 W. Washington
St., Ste 1115, Chicago, IL
60602. $1 please.

LYNCHBURG: Thomas Carwile 804-384-3392
ROANOKE: Alan R. Hock, 2612 Avenham, Roanoke, VA 24014.
FIRST DISTRICT: Stew L. Engel 703-663-2279
THIRD DISTRICT: Ed Alexander 804-275-2603
FIFTH DISTRICT: Mike Tabony, Rt 1 Box 17A, Gladstone, Va.
SIXTH DISTRICT: Frewen Wilson, Route 1 Box 423, Madison

Heights, VA 24572.
SEVENTH DISTRICT: John Kiley 703-837-2238
NINTH DISTRICT: Michael Large 606-439-2366
CAMPUS LIBERTARIAN DIRECTORY: University of Virginia:

Libertarian Student Association, Dan Garrett, Pres.,
P.0. Box 521, Newcomb Hall, Charlottesville, VA 22901.
PH: 804-971-2962

Local & State Taxes On Rise

Washington - The average
American paid a 1983 state
and local tax bill of $1216
in 1983, an increase of $41
over ’82, the Census Bureau
reported.

Residents of Alaska got
soaked worst, averaging
$4908 per person [Get to
work, Andre Marrou!

Ed.]; Wyoming was second
with a $2443 average per
capita. Mississippi taxes
were lowest, with an aver¬

age of $769 per person.
Virginia? We escaped rela¬
tively "unscathed" with av¬
erage state & local tax
bills of $1094.
[Source: Times-Dispatch]
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From the Editor

AN OPEN LETTER

The more I think about
the idea, the more it ap¬
peals to me. I think A1 An¬
ders and Will Wells are

right about their ideas on

running a full slate of
candidates. Many libertar¬
ian [and potential liber¬
tarian] votes are buried in
vote totals that represent
nothing more than "lesser
of two evil" types of
votes.
Readers? How many times

have you gone into that
booth and pulled the lever
for whatever candidate you
felt would do the least
damage, because there were
no libertarians to vote

for?
I think this might be a

good way for us to win some

recognition, and it would
certainly let everyone else
know that we refuse to let
our voice, even though it
is small right now, go un¬
heard at all! Let’s not

call it "protest" voting,
either — let’s call it
Vhat it is: voting for our
candidates.
If you would like to be

the libertarian state or

local candidate for your
area, let the LPVA office
know of your intentions and
send us a brief description
of your political beleifs.
You must sign the non-ini¬
tiation of force pledge if
you want to use the LP's
name in your campaigning.
We will then let the other
libertarians in your dis¬
trict know that you are
there for them to vote for.

We now have the following
candidates for this fall's
House race: Jim Elwood,
Mike Ridgeway, A1 Anders,
and Mark Leigh.

How about putting your
name on*this list?

One thing that we might
want to consider is endor¬

sing Richard Viguerie for
Lieutenant Governor. There
are several reasons why I
suggest this, some politi¬
cal and some practical:

1) Viguerie endorsed
Steve Givot, a Libertarian
who ran for Senate in Illi¬
nois last year. While Vi¬
guerie may not agree with
us on every issue, do all

of you libertarians out
there agree on every facet
of our platform? Showing
him our support in return
for his approval of Givot
is one way of winning poli¬
tical friends. He might be
more sympathetic to our i-
deas than he appears: Re¬
member that Roger MacBride
was a Republican.

2) With Viguerie running
as our #2 man, that means
less expense for the liber¬
tarian effort we could
save our limited resources

for our Gov. and Attorney
General candidates only.

David Horne in his

February letter brought up
a few good points. I know
that buying a subscription
has been a chancey proposi¬
tion in the past, but that
should be different in the
future unless those of you
who haven't sent in your
subscription fees lately
don’t start sending them
soon. Beginning next
month, we will begin pur¬
ging from our list anyone
who hasn’t renewed recent¬

ly. I am trying my best to
help shift the LPVA from
survival mode into growth
mode. Until now, in survi¬
val mode, we haven’t been
getting enough every month
to pay for the newsletter,
but the last couple of
months have turned around

markedly and income is be¬
ginning to exceed outgo. I
hope the trend continues,
for one of my personal
goals for this Party is to
get us into a position in
which we can get someone
elected to the House of

Delegates by 1987. I need
help on this. There is no
substitute for the publi¬
city we can garner from a
high-quality libertarian
office-holder. After that
threshold is cleared, we
will be on our way. I
don't know about "milli¬
ons", though. If there
were millions, rest assured
I would be trying my utmost
to get my hands on some of
it.

ATTENTION: This issue is a

special double issue. It
was decided to wait until
after the Convention in
Charlottesville to put this
one together, which pushed

CALENDAR
Virginia

EVERY 3rd Thursday: Liber¬
tarian Party of Tidewater
meeting. Call A1 Anders,
804-625-5068.

APRIL

14 - Sunday - 1:00 pm 824
West Broad St. - Richmond
Va WHAT: State Central
Committee regular busi¬
ness meeting. All area
members are welcome.

15 - Monday - 12:00 noon:
Capitol Station Post Of¬
fice, 10th and East Main,
Richmond, Va. WHAT: Tax
Protest, sponsored by
Richmond War Tax Resis¬
tance Alternatives Group
(WARTAG).

15 - Monday - 10:00 pm til
1:00 am (approx) (tenta¬
tive) Main Post Office,
Brook Road. WHAT: Vigil
and Leafleting against
war taxes. (Let's get

the publication schedule
two weeks beyond normal.
Normal publication dates
will return with the June
edition.

out there and let the me¬

dia know 1) we are not
dead, and 2) we are a-

gainst ALL taxes!!)

19-21 - Fri thru Sun -

Chapel Hill, NC. WHAT:
Libertarian Party of
North Carolina '85
Convention. LPVA HQ for
info.

MAY

18 - Sunday - 824 West
Broad, Richmond. WHAT:
State Central Committee

regular business meeting.
Area members welcome.

JULY

27 thru August 3 - Oslo,
Norway - WHAT: Liber¬
tarian International's
Second European Liber¬
tarian Convention. LI
has booked a resort hotel
in the fabulous mountains
of Norway. Write: LI, 9
S. Belmont Ave., Richmond
Va 23221.

V; m * '*&*»**$ - v ‘-1 ji ; St y;-

JOHN KILEY feeds feathered conventiongoers in
Charlottesville.
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Convention Cont’d Continued from page 1

VOLUNTEERS NEEDED

LPVA REWARDS ITS FRIENDS AND TAKES CARE OF ITS ENEMIES.
WHEN YOU JOIN ONE OF OUR INVASION TASK FORCES BELOW, YOUR
NAME SHALL GO DOWN IN LPVA HISTORY - IN OTHER WORDS, YOU
WILL GET YOUR NAME PRINTED IN SOME OBSCURE CORNER OF
VIRGINIA LIBERTY WITH A MUSHY "THANK YOU" NOTE. CAN YOU
RESIST A DEAL LIKE THAT?

GANG OF SIX Committee: Members of this group split the
costs of mailing the newsletter to our list. Postage
is our biggest expense, and your help here will allow
us to reach many new people.

LPVA PHONE PHREAKING Committee: These volunteers will a-
gree to list the LPVA headquarters telephone number or
the toll-free National LP hotline in their local phone
directories. They would pay the monthly charges that
range from $3 to $5.

BIRD-DOG Club: Our eyes and ears, these political blood¬
hounds agree to sniff out at least five closet liber¬
tarians every month. To be a member of this select
group, all you need do is purchase a 90-day supply of
LPVA outreach materials, which include the following: 3
copies of Liberty Reclaimed, The Mainspring of Human
Progress, Libertarianism in One Lesson, The Law, and
plus 3 LPVA baseball jerseys and we throw in 100 copies
of Virginia Liberty for good measure. You can get the
whole package for the measly sum of $42. We will of
course send you plenty of LPVA membership applications.

SNOOPERS and PUT-YOUR-NOSE-WHERE-IT-DOESN’ T-BELONG Club:
The erstwhile watchdogs of statism report on the activ¬
ities of their local police and government mischief-ma¬
kers, send news clippings and legislative reviews to
LPVA for the newsletter, and agree to write at least
one letter to the editor per month for six months.
Membership in this exclusive club is available for this
month’s sale price of $10, which gets them 50 copies of
Virginia Liberty plus a letters-to-the-editor guide.

LPVA Army Recruiters: These few, these proud, not Marine
officers of the mighty libertarian army have as their
major duty the free distribution of LPVA literature.
For the rediculously low price of $30, we will send you
200 copies of the current Virginia Liberty, plus a
package of 200 of LPVA Position Papers for sticking in
doors and for handing out at shopping malls and 7-11Ts.

Seriously, folks. We need your help in all of these are¬
as. Call or write Marc Montoni or Jim Turney at LPVA
Headquarters, 804-788-7044, for further information. Your
participation in any of these committees entitles you to a
50% discount off our regular Virginia Liberty ad rates.
If you wish to take out an ad, simply look up the rates on
the last page, and take 50% off. You may pay us for the
ad and your participatory committee membership at the same
time.

Any member who sells or
gives away 3 to 5 subscrip¬
tions within a six-month
period wins $5 cash or a
free 1-year subscription to
Virginia Libertarian.

Members who sell 6 to 10
get a free 1-year subcrip-
tion to VL plus National
membership for 1 year.

All you need to do is
write to the LPVA office in
Richmond and tell us how

many subscription forms you
want. When you get them,
write your name on the back
and give to your friends to
fill out and send in.
That’s all there is to it!

Gift subscriptions also
count towards your goal.
If you want a bunch of

sample copies to distrib¬
ute, we certainly have
plenty. Just tell us how
many you want!

worthy opponent (me) for
the chairmanship, told the
secret of success: "Hey, I
paid for all those votes,
fair and square!"

The rest of the day
passed with interesting and
informative presentations.

Earl Ravenal, a former
Defense Department policy
analyst, controversial for-
iegn policy expert, and a
contender for the Libertar¬
ian Party’s nomination for
the Presidency in 1984,
presented his views on Star
Wars and other areas of
defense policy.
Jim Lewis, LP Vice-Presi¬

dential candidate and tax

resister, spoke on the fi¬
nancial aspects of the li¬
bertarian philosophy.
Vince Miller, founder and

chairman of Libertarian
International, introduced
listeners to the evils of
newspeak and how it is
permeating our once-pure
language.

Don Ernsberger, president
and cofounder of the Socie¬

ty for Individual Liberty,
presented the little-known
facts about protectionism
and its effects on society.
Hoover B. Lide, the Vir¬

ginia Coordinator for the
Citizen’s Coalition for Ra¬
tional Traffic Laws, gave a
rather humorous and upbeat
speil about the uselessness
of the national 55 mph
speed limit.
In all, the event was a

success, judging by the
Party pocketbook and by the
members reactions. Henry
Thrasher will have more

complete information on
whether we made a profit or
loss by the next State
Central Committee Meeting.

Also, since Karl Hess
could not make the
convention due to health
reasons, it was decided to
watch a videotape of one of
his talks. A collection
was taken up later to send
a card and flowers to Mr.
Hess. We wish him the very
best, and hope to see him
up and around soon.
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Deficit Solution Aired

Editor,
"How to reduce the defi¬

cit?" That’s the biggest
question in America today.

Recently, some bold
moves and unexpected "sac¬
rifices" are being made.
The President and Senators
are taking a 10% pay cut
[Will wonders never cease?

Ed.] and Federal employ¬
ees are being asked to give
up 5% of their pay.

Even the untouchable de¬
fense budget is targeted by
such hawks as Sen. Goldwat-
er for spending cuts and
the scrapping of the MX
missile.

Keeping in this spirit,
what can we in Tidewater
offer up? How about ditch¬
ing TRT’s District Commis¬
sion plans for remodeling
the 18th Street facilities
and for building the train
from the oceanfront to Nor¬
folk?

I don’t have the figures
fnr Lhp Qrandinsp lftth
Street project, but forego¬
ing the train would save

taxpayers around $10 milli¬
on. Snowballed with the
cancellation of similar

projects across the U.S.
and we have a substantial
savings.

SCC Meets
In Norfolk

The State Central Commit¬
tee of the LPVA met at Ar¬
thur’s Grill in Norfolk on

Sunday, February 17, 1985.
Members in attendance were:

Jim Elwood, Chairman; Henry
Thrasher, Vice Chairman;
David Saum, NATCOM rep and
Memb. Chair; Cissy Messina,
Sec’y; Marc Montoni, news-
ltr. editor; Mark Leigh,
1st Dist.; A1 Anders, 2nd
Dist.; Ed Alexander, 3rd
Dist.; Chris Dinsmore, 4th
Dist. proxy; and David
Horne, 10th Dist. proxy.

In the absence of the
Treasurer, Marc Montoni re¬

ported that over $200 in
contributions and subscrip¬
tions had crossed his desk.
David Saum reported that he
is in the process of integ¬
rating National’s Virginia

Why target these Tide¬
water job producing pro¬
jects? For one thing,
Tidewater isn’t that des¬
perate for jobs. Not like
Pittsburg! [Watch it, Al-I
grew up in Pittsburg!
Ed.] And since small busi¬
ness is where jobs are pro¬
duced, these projects are
very inefficient job pro¬
ducers, especially for
those most in need of work:
the unskilled. All these
projects will really do is
compete with the productive
private sector for labor
and capital.

There’s a more important
reason, however. The whole
idea of subsidizing mass
transportation in the first
place came from the errone¬
ous theory that the private
sector couldn’t provide
low-cost transportation for
the poor, the elderly, and
the handicapped. Neither
of these projects will lead
to lower fares, and the
train won't even accommo¬

date the handicapped.
All things considered,

it doesn't appear to be
much of a sacrifice to ei¬
ther scrap these plans al¬
together or at least put
them off until better times
arrive.

mailing list with our own,
which should bring our to¬
tal state list to about
3,000 names and addresses.
Marc Montoni reported that
the Virginia Libertarian
would become a tabloid for¬
mat newspaper designed more
as an outreach publication
than before, beginning with
the March issue. 3,000
copies were printed for
$100, which is little more
than previous runs of 500.
Montoni, also 1985 Conven¬
tion Coordinator, outlined
plans for the '85 Conven¬
tion to be held at the
Boar's Head Inn in Charlot¬
tesville.
Montoni presented a list

of nine proposals designed
to expand membership and
income. Among them were a
membership prize plan, a
new postage paymemnt sys¬
tem, and a subscription
sales incentive plan.

HAPPENINGS
Virginia

Allow me to bring you up
to date on happenings in
the LPVA. We recently
switched from a letter-

style newsletter to the
current tabloid-format for
several reasons. LPVA
needed an outreach-style
publication, to expose new
members and interested par¬
ties to libertarian ideas.
To this end, we will print
in this format AS FINANCES
PERMIT. This format costs
us $100 for 3,000 copies of
a 4-page; $124 for an 8-
page with the same quantity
printed. This will allow
us to distribute free co¬

pies to individuals who
otherwise might never hear
anything libertarian.

You might have noticed
that content in the last
issue did not change much
from the previous format.
In the future, however, I
want to publish more essays
covering specific libertar¬
ian solutions to everyday
problems. This is where
YOU come in. Do you have
some specific proposals you
wish to see aired? Write
it down and send it in!
You could write on alterna¬
tives to government-provid¬
ed military or other servi¬
ces such as welfare, gar¬
bage collection, utilities,
and others. Let’s hear it!

SCC attendees (from l to r):
David Home, Al Anders (the
funning looking one with the
Liberdog), Jim Elwood, Henry

The meeting, which passed
remarkably quickly, was ad¬
journed at 3:00 p.m.

Afterwards, Al Anders
served his homemade chili

USA News

Airbag Proponents
Go For Throat

Washington - So-called
consumer activists, having
been met by heavy protec¬
tive lobbying from the auto
industry, have turned their
efforts towards litigation
that may ultimately force
domestic automakers to in¬
stall air bags in all new
cars.

"I think eventually these
cases will force manufac¬
turers to provide air bags,
said William Smith, an at¬
torney .

Smith received an undis¬
closed percentage of a $1.8
million settlement against
Ford for representing col¬
lege student Becky Burgess,
who became a paraplegic af¬
ter a 1979 crash in which
she was not wearing a seat
belt.

Insurance companies are
confident that the strategy
will work. Opponents, how¬
ever, have pointed out that
the insurance industry did
not offer substantial dis¬
counts on premiums for
those buyers of new cars
who purchased optional air
bags when they were first
offered by GM between 1972
and 1979. Nor has it been
disclosed how much money
was saved through reduced
rlaims from those custo¬
mers .

Thrasher, Chris Dinsmore, Cissy
Messina, David Saum, Ed
Alexander.

and "Liberdogs" to the un¬

suspecting Party officers
(see pictures in this
issue).
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IMPORTANT PHONE NUMBERS
1-800-682-1776 LP new member information (outside Texas)
713-686-1776 Business number, National Libertarian Party
713-492-6608 LP News advertising or news number

Ballot Access Researcher: Phil Friday, Box 145, Urbanna,
VA 23175
Libertarian Party Archives: University of Virginia Library
Volunteers needed to fill the following positions: 1) 5th
District chairman, 2) newsletter editor (beginning
mid-1985), 3) publicity chairman. LPVA HO for info.

*** USE THIS FORM FOR SUBSCRIPTIONS AND ADDRESS CHANGES **

YES! I want to support the efforts of the Virginia Liber¬
tarian Party! Enclosed is my contribution. I under¬
stand that half of my contribution to LPVA of up to $100
($200 if married) qualifies for a direct tax credit. I
know that all contributions of $10 or more will get me a
1-year subscription to Virginia Liberty. I’ve checked the
appropriate boxes below:

Pledge: [] $5 [] $10 [] $15 [] (other) $ per
month for [] 12 [] 24 months, beginning on , 1985.

VIRGINIA LIBERTY is the official newspaper of the Liber¬
tarian Party of Virginia. Opinions and articles printed
herein do not necessarily represent official Party posi¬
tions unless so indicated. Please send all ads (note:
please include payment with all ads - fee schedule below),
articles, and newsletter mailing fees ($10 per year) to:
LPVA, 7333 Hermitage Rd., Richmond, VA 23228. *** Please
make all checks payable to: Libertarian Party of Virginia

DEADLINE for all submissions (ads, articles, news,
etc.) is the 1st of every month.

AD RATES: Classifieds and personal ads .20/word; 1/8
page-$4; 1/4 page-$7; 1/2 page-$13; full page-$25. 10%
discount for camera-ready or multi-issue ads. We will be
glad to arrange for any of your typesetting needs.

LIBERTARIAN PARTY OF VIRGINIA CARD PLAN
I hereby authorize Bank to charge my account each month
and pay to the Libertarian Party of Virginia the amount
shown below.

Charge my account $ per [ ] month [ ] week on
(day or date) of each [] month [] week

Visa or Mastercard (circle one)
Account# Expiration Date:

I have enclosed a contribution:

[] $10 Basic [] $25 Sponsor [] $50 Sustaining
[] $100 Supporting [] $250 Donor [] $500 Patron
[] $1000 Life [] other $

Please use my contribution for (check all that apply):
[] Expanding newsletter circulation [] Fundraising efforts
[] Education/Outreach materials [] Recruiting new members
[] Whatever is most needed

I would like to help out by (check all that apply):
[] Becoming a candidate for public office [] Petitioning
[] Organising a local group [] Distributing Literature
[] Helping out other libertarian candidates
[] Sending letters-to-the-editor to my local newspapers
[] Distributing Virginia Liberty

Name Phone( )
Address Your Age
City State ZIP

[] Check here if this is an address change
Old address:

NOTE: To become a member, you must sign the following
pledge:

"I, (signature) hereby
certify that I do not practice nor advocate the initiation
of force as a means of acheiving social or economic
change."

Mail this form to: LPVA, 7333 Hermitage, Richmond VA 23228

LIBERTARIAN PARTY OF VIRGINIA
824 West Broad St.
Richmond, VA 23220-9990

Non-Profit Org.
US Postage

PAID

Richmond, Va
Permit #213

Address Correction Requested

Name Address

City/State ZIP

Signature Date signed

Thank You for your support of LPVA. Send this form to:
LPVA, 824 ''Jest Broad Street, Richmond, VA 23220.

FEBRUARY/MARCH CONTRIBUTORS

Jim Elwood $ 85
Stew Engle $ 60
Henry Thrasher $ 50
David Saura $ 50
John Moran $ 25
Joan Martin $ 20
David Horne $ 20
Mr. & Mrs Babione $ 15
Roger Kohn $ 15
George Whitfield $ 10
Stephen Rossi $ 5

If I have missed anyone,
please know that it is
unintensional - and bring
it to my attention!

A special thanks to these
fine libertarians who are

making this publication
possible!

And once again, thanks go
out to Jim Turney for his
office space, electricity,
and computer, and to Vince
Miller for his printer.

And I’d like to thank ray-
self for my efforts, (sor¬
ry, I couldn’t resist!)

“The most exciting new magazine on the
market since Libertarian Review.”

A magazine committed to new
perspectives on individual liberty / QQtoos ^and limited government.
Featuring writers like Carl
Watner, Larry Dodge, Richard
Fuerle and Jim Peron. $15/6
issues, $3/sample copy. /
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